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Dear Brothers and Sisters in the Lord, 

We have lived through an extraordinary year filled with personal 
challenges, fears, and sufferings caused by the pandemic. At the same time, 
we have been encouraged by the heroism of health care workers and first 
responders, the creativity of our pastors, and the kindness of neighbors and 
friends who by their love and service peeled back the darkness which at 
times threatened to overwhelm us. 

Now that there are clear signs the pandemic is loosening its grip on our lives, we come to you 
with confidence to take the next step in reestablishing our ecclesial life as a community of 
faith. 

You may recall that when COVID-19 first appeared in our state last March, we, the Latin Rite 
Catholic Bishops of Connecticut, adopted a series of changes to the celebration of Mass designed 
to protect those who attended from the possible spread of the virus. However, it quickly became 
evident that those measures were insufficient to protect our people. After consultation and prayer, 
it was with a heavy heart that we took the extraordinary step of granting a dispensation from the 
obligation to attend Mass on Sundays and holy days of obligation in each of our respective 
dioceses. The intent behind that decision was to protect human life, especially the frailest and most 
vulnerable in our midst from becoming infected by a disease which many doctors were unsure how 
best to combat. We wish to express our sincere gratitude for your cooperation in observing the 
safety protocols that resulted in no significant viral spread of COVID-19 at any celebration of 
Mass in our dioceses. 

Thankfully, the situation surrounding the pandemic is slowly improving in our state. For example, 
vaccinations are increasing, and hospitalizations are decreasing throughout the state. The recent 
decision by Governor Lamont to limit indoor restrictions on public assembly only to the mandatory 
wearing of masks marks a watershed moment in our year-long struggle against the COVID-19 
virus. 

In light of these positive developments, we believe the time has come to review the importance 
that full participation at Mass has for the spiritual life of all believers and offer a heartfelt 
appeal for all Catholics to return to the Sunday celebration of Mass in person. 

Our Catholic faith teaches us the Holy Sacrifice of the Mass is the sacramental celebration in which 
the Mystery of Christ's Passion, Death and Resurrection becomes present to us through grace. In 
other words, Christ's sacrifice on the cross at Calvary, which was offered once for all and atones 
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From apostolic times, the community of believers felt a deep desire to gather in-person to celebrate 
the Lord's Death and Resurrection on Sunday, the eighth day ofre-creation and the first day of the 
week.2 The current law of the Church has codified this ancient, ecclesial practice in the following
manner: 

Sunday, on which by apostolic tradition the paschal mystery is celebrated, must be 
observed in the universal Church as the primordial holy day of obligation [ ... ] On 
Sundays and other holy days of obligation, the faithful are obliged to participate in 
the Mass. Moreover, they are to abstain from those works and affairs which hinder 
the worship to be rendered to God, the joy proper to the Lord's day, or the suitable 
relaxation of mind and body.3

However, the obligation to gather in person and attend Sunday Mass should never be 
understood simply as an observance of a legal requirement. Instead, it is the Church's 
expression of the deep, personal desire that burns in our hearts to come into the presence of 
the Lord whom we love, who gave His life for our salvation so that we may receive Him as 
food for our life's journey unto eternal glory.4 For who among us does not want to spend time
with someone we deeply love? How much have our hearts ached this past year isolated and 
separated from our family and friends? In those moments, were our hearts not burning with a deep 
longing to see them again face to face? We did not need anyone to tell us we were obliged to seek 
them, for our love sought them. Similarly, it must be our deep love for Christ that invites us to 
seek Him in person and by attending Mass, to welcome Him intimately into our lives as food for 
the journey of life. 

Given the reality that the pandemic has not completely subsided, we recognize that some persons 
may deeply desire to return to Mass in person but are prevented from doing so for legitimate 
reasons. These reasons include: (1) suffering from serious pre-existing conditions that may make 
a person more susceptible to falling ill from COVID-19; (2) being ill and homebound or being a 
caregiver in close contact with someone who is; (3) having tested positive for any contagious 
disease, including COVID-19; ( 4) being in quarantine due to exposure to any contagion or residing 
with someone who is quarantined. For anyone facing these circumstances, please remember that 
the Lord will never invite you to do something that poses a danger to oneself or others. 

,,,By a tradition handed down from the apostles which took its origin from the very day of Christ's 
resurrection, the Church celebrates the paschal mystery every eighth day; with good reason this, then, bears 
the name of the Lord's day or Sunday. For on this day Christ's faithful are bound to come together into one 
place so that, by hearing the word of God and taking part in the Eucharist, they may call to mind the passion, 
the resurrection and the glorification of the Lord Jesus, and may thank God who "has begotten them again, 
through the resurrection ofjesus Christ from the dead, unto a living hope" (1 Pet. 1:3); THE SECOND VATICAN 
ECUMENICAL COUNCIL, Constitution «On the Sacred Liturgy Sacrosanctum concilium», 106. 
3PONTIFICAL COMMISSION FOR THE AUTHENTIC INTERPRETATION OF THE CODE OF CANON LAW, The Code of Canon Law, 
ns. 1246-124 7. 
4 ''Yet more than as a precept, the observance should be seen as a need rising from the depths of Christian life. 
It is crucially important that all the faithful should be convinced that they cannot live their faith or share fully 
in the life of the Christian community unless they take part regularly in the Sunday Eucharistic assembly. The 
Eucharist is the full realization of the worship which humanity owes to God, and it cannot be compared to any 
other religious experience", JOHN PAUL 11, Apostolic Letter «On Keeping the Lord's Day Holy Dies Domini», 81. 
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